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	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	No additional items were starred for discussion.
	21/044 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION


	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	21/045 

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE 2021/22 (AQSC/21/28)


	

	Received
	A paper outlining the Academic Quality and Standards Committee Membership and Terms of Reference for the 2021/22 academic year.
	21/046 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held ON 26 MAY 2021 FEBRUARY 2021 (AQSC/21/29)


	

	Approved
	Minutes of the virtual meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held on 26 May 2021.
	21/047 

	
	
	

	REPORT OF THE VIRTUAL MEETING HELD IN SEPTEMBER 2021 (AQSC/21/30)

	

	Approved
	Record of the virtual meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held in September 2021.
	21/048 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING from minutes

	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	21/049 

	
	
	


	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	

	QUALITY AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT (AQSC/21/31)

	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development which provided information and updates on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	21/050 

	
	OfS publications
	

	Reported
	OfS consultation on quality and standards

In late July the Office for Students (OfS) issued a consultation on proposed changes to the conditions of registration relating to quality and standards. The University of Essex submitted a response by the September deadline. Key messages in Essex’s response were that: 

· We welcomed the commitment to maintaining a principles-based and risk-based approach to the regulation of quality and standards; but:

· We would have liked to see greater clarity regarding the use of expert academic advice within the condition of registration and/or within the regulatory framework guidance.
· Some of the language used in the drafting of conditions needed to be amended. For example, we agreed that providers should ensure that there is appropriate support for students, to enable them to thrive on their course and to access opportunities aimed at increasing their chances of successful outcomes. However, we noted that it is not within a provider’s power to ‘ensure’ a successful outcome.
· We supported the role of the QAA (as Designated Quality Body) in assessing new providers seeking registration and we emphasised the importance of the UK Quality Code in providing guidance for the whole of the UK HE sector.
· We asked that the implementation of the proposals should not take place in autumn 2021. Such timing would be potentially disruptive both for providers and students, and we also noted that it would be preferable to wait until all the consultations are concluded. 

The OfS plan to issue another consultation later this term on condition B3 which relates to student outcomes and employability, and on proposals for the next Teaching Excellence and Student Outcomes Framework (TEF). 

	21/051 

	
	OfS review of written assessment policies

On 7 October the OfS released a report from a review of policies on written assessment policies. The report – Assessment practices in English higher education providers: Spelling, punctuation and grammar – considered approaches to assessment at a small number of universities. Some of these universities had policies which meant that proficiency in written English was often not assessed. In this report the OfS have investigated five universities and found examples of poor grammar and spelling. The report highlighted that this might be a reason to question grade inflation and to highlight poor standards of education. It was unclear how these findings would then be used to inform the new regulatory environment (alongside the responses to the recent and forthcoming OfS consultations).

	21/052 

	Noted
	The committee discussed the OfS review of written assessment policies, noting that the current university marking policy gave no clear direction on how and whether spelling and grammar should be assessed. Members of the committee reported varying practices across different departments and faculties, which was felt to be appropriate to reflect the needs and expectations of different disciplines. Some departments had moved towards placing less emphasis on spelling and grammar as part of work to reduce award gaps and ensure inclusivity. Other approaches, such as referral to Skills for Success, were often felt to be more helpful and appropriate than penalising such errors through removing marks, and the important role of formative assessment here was also highlighted. The committee agreed that assessing effective communication more broadly was usually more appropriate than direct award of marks for accuracy.

	21/053 

	
	The PVC (Education) highlighted that the OfS report stipulated providers should assess spelling, punctuation and grammar where appropriate; under current guidance this would be expected for most students and courses. Failure to do so could constitute not meeting regulatory requirements. The committee agreed that the issue should be included in the current university-wide review of assessment with the aim of developing a central policy covering this. This could also be an opportunity to gather best practice in this area from across the university.


	21/054 

	
	QAA Publications
	

	Reported
	Consultation on Characteristics Statement for International Pathway courses

On 8 October the QAA published a draft of a new Characteristics Statement for International Pathway Courses. Characteristics Statements are used by higher education providers in the design and development of new courses and as a reference point when reviewing or revalidating existing courses. This is the first time a Statement had specifically focused on pathway provision. The consultation would run until 19 November and Essex was seeking input from colleagues in the University of Essex International College in formulating a response.

	21/055 

	
	Subject Benchmarks

The QAA led the development of Subject Benchmark Statements and reviewed them on a cyclical basis to ensure they were as useful as possible for discipline communities and could fulfil a range of purposes across the sector, including course design and providing support for securing academic standards.

In 2021-22, QAA would review the following subjects:
· Anthropology

· Biomedical science

· Biosciences

· Business and Management

· Economics

· Engineering

· English

· Languages, Cultures and Societies

· Law

· Linguistics

· Mathematics, Statistics and Operational Research

· Osteopathy

· Politics and International Relations

· Psychology

	21/056 

	Noted
	A call for new panel members for Subject Benchmark Statements would be circulated, and the PVCE emphasised their encouragement and support for those considering applying to serve on these. Two Essex members of staff were currently serving as panel members.


	21/057 

	Reported
	QE-TNE Scheme

The University had signed up to the QAA scheme for Quality Enhancement in Transnational Education (TNE). Through TNE partnerships international students were able to study for UK higher education awards in their home country. This new method for the quality evaluation and enhancement of UK transnational education had been commissioned by Universities UK (UUK) and GuildHE. It had been shaped through consultation with stakeholders in the higher education sector in the UK and worldwide.

	21/058 

	
	QAA membership resources

All University of Essex staff and students could access the QAA Membership Resources Site using their Essex email address. Recent additions to the QAA members’ resources site included advice and guidance on the prevention and management of academic offences, and a report on a Supporting Successful Student Transitions project which aimed to offer positive approaches and practical solutions to help support students moving into higher education or moving between levels of study and progressing into employment.


	21/059 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL QUALITY REPORT (AQSC/21/32)

	

	Received
	A report from Quality and Academic Development highlighting  the range and impact of quality assurance and enhancement activity throughout the previous academic year. 

	21/060 

	Noted
	The report related to Committee’s responsibilities for:
· Development and maintenance of the University’s policies and procedures for assuring academic quality and standards, and enhancing academic quality and the student experience, with due regard for issues of equality and diversity, including determining and shaping policy and procedures for the development, validation, monitoring, periodic review and termination of all University programmes of study
· Ensuring that quality assurance and enhancement policy and practice meets the requirements and needs of all University validated provision and of external agencies
· Assessing the overall effectiveness of the policies and procedures for assuring academic quality and standards, and enhancing academic quality and the student experience in supporting the University’s Education Strategy
· Considering documents from external bodies, specifically but not exclusively the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA), concerning academic quality and standards issues and the implications for provision leading to University of Essex awards and to co-ordinate a University-level response where required.

	21/061 

	Noted
	A committee member noted the volume of reassessment for some students and suggested that the communication around this could be overwhelming, particularly for students making multiple decisions. Work was underway to streamline communications over outcomes; it was noted that more student feedback on this would be useful. The SU offered support for students considering whether to undertake reassessment and, following feedback that multiple emails could be confusing, would welcome streamlining. Student representatives reported that some students found the multiple options given difficult to decipher. Committee members highlighted the importance of students talking directly to their department when they were offered reassessment in multiple modules. It was noted that the opportunities for trailing created as part of the No Detriment policy had added to this complexity, but had been created in response to the specific situation created by the pandemic. There was a trade-off between offering students sufficient opportunities while also ensuring that they were not overwhelmed with the volume of reassessment. Education Committee would consider this issue in December, using data from 2019/20 and 2020/21. 

	21/062 

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF EDUCATION PERFORMANCE DATA REVIEW MEETINGS (AQSC/21/33)

	

	Received
	A paper from Quality and Academic Development providing a summary of key themes from the education performance data review meetings (initial data review meetings) held between departments, the PVC (Education) and Faculty Deans (Education) in September 2021.

	21/063 

	Noted
	Following queries about the scope of the report, it was clarified that the report offered a summary and overview of the key matters discussed in the one-hour meetings between departments, Deans and the PVCE, and functioned as an assurance report. The discussions in the meetings should be built on in the Annual Review of Courses reports to be completed by departments later in the year. Good practices highlighted were not necessarily self-identified as such by departments. The themes identified would be shared with Occupational Development. These meetings and so the report covered only undergraduate data; it was noted that similar meetings to cover postgraduate research provision would be introduced at the appropriate point in the annual cycle.
	21/064 

	
	Student members noted that not all departments were adhering in full to their own personal tutor policies, and asked about department processes to monitor their implementation and to highlight how to escalate these issues if necessary. An audit of personal tutor policies had been conducted as part of the NSS Action Plan for 2021-22, and the information gathered would be shared with the SU. The SU was planning work to ensure that students knew what to expect from personal tutors and would be surveying students on whether their expectations were met. The role of the Senior Tutor should also be made clear in order to allow students to escalate issues with specific personal tutors. The PVCE would follow-up on the issues in individual departments reported to the committee.


	21/065 

	
	Departmental action plans should routinely be available through Student Voice Groups, and departments could use these as opportunities to update on action taken as long as this did not detract from the meetings as student-led events.

	21/066 

	
	Timeliness of feedback was highlighted as a recurring issue. There were termly reports to Education Committee on turnaround times, and there was other ongoing work, including a review of the university policy on maximum times for the return of feedback.


	21/067 

	
	The committee discussed ways to publicise the First Generation schemes now offered in several departments, noting the differences across the different schemes. It was suggested that there should be a central place for information on these schemes in order to signpost students to more detailed information for each department.

	

	PERIODIC REVIEW SCHEDULE 2021/22 (AQSC/21/34)

	

	Received
	A paper from Quality and Academic Development providing AQSC with the Periodic Review schedule for 2021/22.

	21/068 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	

	NEW COURSE APPROVAL – HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE: BSc (Hons) SPEECH AND LANGUAGE THERAPY (DEGREE APPRENTICESHIP) (AQSC/21/35)

	

	Received
	A report from Quality and Academic Development seeking AQSC approval for the BSc (Hons) Speech and Language Therapy (Degree Apprenticeship) in the School of Health and Social Care starting in October 2022. 

	21/069 

	Resolved
	AQSC gave final approval to this course, subject to the approval by the Health and Care Professions Council (HCPC) and the Royal College of Speech and Language Therapists (RCSLT).
	21/070 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	

	Noted
	None
	21/071 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS

	

	Noted
	Dates of the next meetings:  13-17 December 2021 (Virtual AQSC) and Wednesday 2 February 2022 at 2.00pm (face to face remote meeting)
	21/072 


Ceri Law
Quality and Academic Development Manager
November 2021
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